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City Planning Commission Minutes  December 13, 2018 

City of Findlay 

City Planning Commission 
 

Thursday, December 13, 2018 – 9:00 AM 

 

Minutes 

 
(Staff Report Comments from the meeting are incorporated into the minutes in lighter text.  Actual 

minutes begin with the DISCUSSION Section for each item) 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Mayor Lydia Mihalik 

Jackie Schroeder 

     Brian Thomas 

Dan DeArment 

Dan Clinger 

   

STAFF ATTENDING:  Todd Richard, Zoning Inspector         

     Jeremy Kalb, Engineering Project Manager 

     Matt Cordonnier, HRPC Director 

     Judy Scrimshaw, Development Planner 

     Matt Pickett, Fire Inspector 

     Jodi Mathias, Zoning Inspector 

     Erik Adkins, Zoning Inspector 

                                                                

GUESTS:   Tom Shindledecker, Tom DeMuth, Lou Wilin, Tony 

Scanlon, John Vorst, Pat Wright, Todd Jenkins, Dan Stone, 

Brett Gies, Precia Stuby, John Grossestreuer, Jim Gould, 

Bruce Baker, Theresa Albers 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

ROLL CALL 
The following members were present: 

Mayor Lydia Mihalik 

Dan Clinger 

Dan DeArment 

Jackie Schroeder 

 Brian Thomas 

 

SWEARING IN 

All those planning to give testimony were sworn in by Judy Scrimshaw. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Dan DeArment made a motion to approve the minutes of November 14, 2018.  Brian Thomas 

seconded.  Motion carried 5-0-0. 
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NEW ITEMS 

1.   PETITION FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-15-2018 filed to rezone a portion of 

Lot 2 in the Eastern Woods Subdivision from C-1 Local Commercial to M-2 Multiple 

Family High Density. 

 

CPC STAFF 

General Information 

This request is located on the south side of Birchaven Lane.  It is currently zoned C-1 Local 

Commercial.   Land to the west is zoned M-2 Multiple Family.  To the east and south is zoned C-

1 Local Commercial.  To the north is zoned O-1 Institutions and Offices.  It is not located within 

the 100-year flood plain.  The City of Findlay Land Use Map designates the area as Planned 

Mixed Use Development (PMUD). 

 

Parcel History 

This site is a vacant parcel.   

 

Staff Analysis 

In 2009, the west portion of this lot containing 8.893 acres was rezoned to C-Residential.  This 

converted to the M-2 Multiple Family district when the zoning code rewrite was adopted in 

2012. 

 

At this time, the applicants wish to add some acreage to that Multi-Family area in order to 

proceed to develop this as a multi-family use. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

CPC Staff recommends that Findlay City Planning Commission recommend approval to 

Findlay City Council of PETITION FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-15-2018 filed to 

rezone a portion of Lot 2 in the Eastern Woods Subdivision from C-1 Local Commercial to 

M-2 Multiple Family High Density. 

 

ENGINEERING 

No Comment 

 

FIRE PREVENTION 

No Comment 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends that FCPC recommend approval to Findlay City Council of PETITION 

FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-15-2018 filed to rezone a portion of Lot 2 in the 

Eastern Woods Subdivision from C-1 Local Commercial to M-2 Multiple Family High 

Density. 
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DISCUSSION 

Ms. Scrimshaw noted that the map on the screen is incorrect.  The map in the Commission’s 

book is the correct shape of the rezone. 

 

Dan Clinger asked what the intended use is, whether multi-story or single story.  Todd Jenkins 

replied that there will be 3 or possibly 4 stories.  There will be two buildings.   The ponds made 

the west part difficult to develop for much, thus the reason to zone more to the east as Multiple 

Family.   

 

Mr. Clinger said he would like the minutes to reflect that there is a survey submitted with the 

area delineated.  Ms. Scrimshaw confirmed that is correct and the map in their packets is from 

that survey.   

 

MOTION 

Dan Clinger made a motion to recommend approval to Findlay City Council of PETITION 

FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-15-2018 filed to rezone a portion of Lot 2 in the 

Eastern Woods Subdivision from C-1 Local Commercial to M-2 Multiple Family High 

Density. 

 

2nd: Jackie Schroeder 

 

VOTE:  Yay (5) Nay (0) Abstain (0) 

 

 

 

 

2.    PETITION FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-16-2018 filed to rezone Lots 1889 

through 1894 in the Portz Addition and Lots 1369 through 1376 in the Jones & Adams 

Addition from R-3 Single Family High Density to M-2 Multiple Family High Density. (Old 

St. Michael School property on Adams Street) 

 

CPC STAFF 

General Information 

This request is located on the west side of Western Avenue between Adams Street and Putnam 

Street.   It is zoned R-3 Single Family, High Density.  Land to the south and west is also zoned 

R-3.  Land to the north is zoned R-3 Single Family High Density and C-1 Local Commercial.  

Land to the east is zoned C-1 Local Commercial.  It is not is located within the 100-year flood 

plain.  The City of Findlay Land Use Plan designates the area as Single Family Small Lot. 

 

Parcel History 

This parcel was the site of St. Michael Catholic School for many years.  The School was closed 

by the Church many years ago.  Since that time, it was used temporarily as Church offices and 

then leased to a charter school.  After the buildings were demolished, it served as a temporary 

parking lot. 
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Staff Analysis 

The property has been sold and the new owners would like to develop the site for Multi-family 

housing.    

 

With a church, a hall and a somewhat multi-family use at Hope House that are all zoned C-1 

Local Commercial, the neighborhood is a mixed bag right now.  Staff believes that Multi-family 

can provide that transition between potential Commercial development and the older single-

family neighborhood. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends that FCPC recommend approval to Findlay City Council of PETITION 

FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-16-2018 filed to rezone Lots 1889 through 1894 in the 

Portz Addition and Lots 1369 through 1376 in the Jones & Adams Addition from R-3 

Single Family High Density to M-2 Multiple Family High Density. (Old St. Michael School 

property on Adams Street) 

 

 

ENGINEERING 

No Comment 

 

 

FIRE PREVENTION 

No Comment 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends that FCPC recommend approval to Findlay City Council of PETITION 

FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-16-2018 filed to rezone Lots 1889 through 1894 in the 

Portz Addition and Lots 1369 through 1376 in the Jones & Adams Addition from R-3 

Single Family High Density to M-2 Multiple Family High Density. (Old St. Michael School 

property on Adams Street) 

 

DISCUSSION 

Dan Clinger asked what type of development the owner is thinking about.  He inquired if they 

had looked at doing M-1 instead of M-2 on the site.   

 

Tony Scanlon replied that they do not have firm plans at this time.  He said the intent would 

probably be multi-story similar to their project downtown at W. Front and S. West Streets.  

Possible 3-story townhome development with some possible 2-story.   They are not at the point 

of any firm plans yet.  Mr. Clinger said he thought that M-1 might put them around 26 units and 

M-2 could be around 40 units.  Ms. Scrimshaw responded that she thinks 35 is the max for this 

site in M-2 based on the square footage of the parcel.  That assumes they can meet all the other 

standards in the zoning code as well.  Mr. Scanlon replied that it would probably be slightly 

below that.   
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Dan DeArment asked Staff if the multi-family use is a more intense use of the property than a 

school.   Matt Cordonnier said he would say that there is no specific standard as to which one is 

more intense.   He stated it is kind of apples and oranges.  A school can generate 10s to 100s of 

cars dropping off and picking up at specific times where multi-family in terms of trip generation, 

is spread over longer periods of time.   He stated that there is no planning standard that says one 

is more intense than the other.   

 

Jackie Schroeder commented that some residents have expressed concerns regarding traffic 

patterns in the area.   She said she is also curious with the situation of Lima Avenue being closed 

now and it has probably pushed usage of Sandusky Street and Main Cross up.  She asked what 

the City’s plans are for traffic patterns and improvements in that area.   

 

Brian Thomas stated that 3 years ago the City had started talking with the Railroad and Rail 

Commission about putting in a signal at Sandusky and Western.   He said they are making some 

headway based on some emails earlier this week.  The big hold up is the location of the rails in 

the area.  The signal must be connected with the railroads so the situation of someone being 

trapped between gates doesn’t happen.  The Rail Commission and the Railroad both like to work 

on their own schedules, and that drags things out.  The last he heard, the Railroad is in favor of it, 

so it may be moving forward.  Mr. Thomas said he doesn’t know if that means 2019, 2020.  That 

would probably help the traffic issues some.  He said he knows there was some concern about 

the conditions of the roads.  The road study they do now does give them a better way to look at 

the planning for the roads. 

 

Jackie Schroeder asked if there is anything happening at Main Cross and Western.   Mr. Thomas 

replied no.  That corner is very tight with buildings so if anything would happen, some property 

acquisition would be involved.   

 

Dan DeArment asked if the City or the Railroad pays for that project.  Is there funding being 

requested?   Mayor Mihalik replied that RDC (Railroad Development Commission) would be a 

partner with the City.  The City would have a small portion, but there is grant funding available.   

 

Dan Clinger asked again about the maximum number of units.  Judy Scrimshaw replied that 

based on the square footage and the requirement of 3500 square feet per unit, that 35 was the 

number for M-2.  Getting the full 35 also takes into account the maximum percentage of lot 

coverage allowed.  It may work out to 35, but you don’t necessarily get to have 35 if the other 

factors cannot be met.  It will all depend on the design.   Mayor Mihalik stated that anything that 

happens if and when the zoning is changed, will have to come before Planning Commission for 

full review.  We will look at traffic circulation, setbacks, parking requirements, etc.   

 

Ms. Mihalik asked Mr. Scanlon if he could give them an idea of style, things like garages under a 

3-story unit, types of exterior finishes.  Something to give the neighbors a sense of what may go 

there.  Mr. Scanlon replied that they will probably be similar in style and construction to the 

units at Front and S. West Streets.  There will be garages underneath a portion of them.  In 

preliminary discussions with Engineering we kind of settled on an entry from Western where the 

old one used to be and one on Adams where the school had one in the past also.  He said we are 

all aware of the traffic at W. Main Cross and Sandusky now.   
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This puts it kind of midway between those.  The mayor commented that we have landscaping 

requirements.  Drainage may be a concern to some neighbors and that will also be looked at in 

the site plan stage.  Mr. Scanlon commented that the site has adequate facilities on multiple sides 

of the property.   

 

Matt Cordonnier asked if the units are to be market rate or subsidized in any way.  Mr. Scanlon 

replied that they will be market rate.   

 

John Grossestreuer, 820 Putnam Street, spoke first.  He asked what the goal of the Planning 

Commission is.  Mayor Mihalik responded that the Commission reviews the applications relative 

to the standards that we have in place and to try to promote solid development.  She would say it 

is not necessarily a goal, but a mission.  The mayor stated that we evaluate projects as they come 

through based on the code and take into consideration comments from the public as well.   

 

Mr. Grossestreuer asked if they disagreed that people in the neighborhood should have concerns.  

Mayor Mihalik said she doesn’t agree with that comment.   

 

Mr. Grossestreuer said he has concerns about the units.  They look good on the outside.  They 

are 3-story, they are narrow, and they aren’t handicapped accessible, so only younger folks 

would live there.   He said he feels that 3 stories in an area like theirs would be out of place.  He 

said he is concerned about water and sewer.  He said he disagrees about the traffic from a school.  

A school doesn’t operate 365 days a year.  Busses come and go twice a day and they are done.   

He said he would prefer 14 single family homes there.  He asked what M-1 zoning meant.  If M-

2 permits 35, what would M-1 allow?   He also asked about variances he had seen recently 

regarding number of parking spaces.  Mr. Cordonnier said that he is submitting a proposal to 

Council to change the number of parking spaces required.  Our code seems to be high compared 

to most communities.  A number of developers recently have said we require way too much 

parking.  His new proposal would go to 2 per unit and 1 additional for every 10 units.   Mr. 

Cordonnier stated that we want to have enough parking so people are not parking on the streets, 

and avoid having way too much parking creating potential drainage issues.   

 

Mr. Grossestreuer said that is a concern when he looks at the lot and that 35 units would need 

105 parking spaces.  He said he doesn’t think there were that many on it now.  Ms. Scrimshaw 

noted that garages count as parking places also.  Mr. Scanlon commented that in his preliminary 

work he looks at 105 spaces for the 35 units and it takes up a lot of the land.   He stated that they 

would prefer to be somewhere in between the 2 or 3 spaces.  That would enhance the project 

with more green space, landscaping, etc.   Mr. Grossestreuer asked if the parking would be in the 

middle of the site.  Mr. Scanlon replied yes.   

 

Matt Cordonnier said that he has a number on the units permitted in M-1 although he puts the 

caveat on it that we don’t have the exact information on hand.  We believe that M-1 would allow 

about 23 units.   
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Mr. Grossestreuer asked what if there is a problem with storm sewers.  Does the developer pay 

for that?  Mayor Mihalik stated that when a developer takes on a project like this in an infill 

situation that the developer is responsible for accounting for storm water on the site.  They are 

responsible for any on site detention that is necessary, for connecting to existing infrastructure.  

There are many requirements when you do a project like this.  That is why Staff form planning, 

engineering, and fire are all involved.  Mr. Grossestreuer asked who is liable to the existing 

property owners when all the planning doesn’t work out.  The Mayor stated that we don’t want to 

approve anything that has a negative impact on the surrounding neighbors and she believes that 

Ohio Drainage law prevents them from making things more difficult for the neighbor.   

 

Joyce Albers, 718 Putnam, spoke next.   She stated that once the alley behind their house was 

closed, the school had allowed them access to the rear of their lots.  She stated that the alley was 

closed to protect the children at the school.   She wondered if the alley could be reopened to 

allow them access to gates at the rear of their yards, etc.  Mayor Mihalik said they could look at 

avenues for that.  She thought the developer might be willing to arrange something depending on 

how their site plan sets up that would allow them to have an access easement.   Mr. Scanlon said 

they are conscious of that access and one way or another, they are comfortable that they can 

accommodate that.  Mr. Scanlon noted that half of that alley is theirs.  It may not be enough, but 

perhaps they could allow a few feet of the existing pavement to use.  Ms. Mihalik stated that one 

of the benefits of working with a developer that is local is that they are more willing to have 

these conversations.   

 

Pat Wright stated that she lives in the red roofed house visible on the aerial at 724 Adams Street.  

She stated she is very concerned about 3 floors.  To her that is a monster.  She feels it will take 

away light, sight, it will add all kinds of people.  She said she isn’t sure if townhouses are leased 

or sold.  Mr. Scanlon replied that these are rented.  Ms. Wright commented that then there will be 

turnover of tenants and children.   She asked if there will be green space on the site besides just 

landscaping.   Ms. Scrimshaw replied that in this zoning, they can only cover 40% of the lot with 

pavement and buildings.  They have to have some grass.  Ms. Walters said she is just concerned 

that this is just too many and too tall of buildings for that area.  She would personally prefer 

single family homes.  She stated that things are really busy in the area now with the K of C, the 

Church, and Hope House.  They constantly hear noise from the fire department, the sheriffs, law 

enforcement, and emergency services.  She stated that it is a mess down there come 5:00.  

Western Avenue and W. Main Cross are just plugged with travel in the morning to school and 

work.  Ms. Wright commented that people cut through the K of C lot and down side alleys to try 

to avoid traffic at the light.  She said it will be obnoxious trying to get out where they want to 

build.   She said she is just afraid that if they pass the M-2 they won’t have much to say about 

what happens there.   She stated she was surprised that Staff agreed, but Staff doesn’t live there.  

A modest development would be great.  She was in favor of a dog park on the site.  She hopes 

everyone takes a good look at this. 

 

Mayor Mihalik stated that when we evaluate these potential zone changes and site development 

there is a set of standards we have to utilize.  If a development meets those standards it is 

difficult for the Commission, unless given good reason, to just say no.  There is the right of 

personal property and developing.  If what they are suggesting is consistent with what we have 

done in the past and what meets the intent of the zoning code it is difficult. 
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Matt Cordonnier commented that the purpose of Planning Commission is trying to balance the 

rights of those that are already there with the property rights of the potential developer.   He 

stated that he thinks the worst case scenario for the City and the neighborhood is that this 

property stays undeveloped for that next 20 years.  He said he is excited that someone wants to 

redevelop it.  It will ultimately be beneficial to the neighborhood and to the City.  Now we’ll 

have to see how we do this without negatively affecting the neighborhood, but still keeping it a 

viable project.  Mr. Cordonnier stated that from the concerns he heard today, looking at the 

height of the buildings and how they fit in with the neighborhood character is one factor.  There 

are no existing 3-story buildings here.  It’s a balancing act.  The third story helps make the site 

economically viable for the developer.  He wonders if there is something they can work on to 

help make the scale of the buildings fit into the neighborhood as well as possible.   

 

Tony Scanlon commented that they are not far enough along with their design to be able to say a 

lot now.  They don’t know for sure what this will pan out to be.  One of their thoughts on the 3-

story building is that if they have more of a basement level that will be really be about a 2 ½ 

story look.   He said they are thinking about some 2-story buildings and he envisions those being 

along Adams Street.  He has not started to work with their architect yet, but he feels like perhaps 

he is already envisioning some of these things.   

 

Mr. Cordonnier stated that what is before us today is a request for Multi-Family zoning.  The 

developer is not required to say or show a plan of exactly what they are going to do.  We have to 

be comfortable with the idea of Multiple Family.  We will really dig in at the site plan stage and 

address compatibility and traffic circulation, etc. 

 

Mr. Cordonnier responded that the Planning Commission does have a decent amount of authority 

to dictate conditions of approval at the site plan stage.  Dan Clinger commented that either M-1 

or M-2 have a 50 foot height limit.  If they come in with a 50 foot high building we don’t have 

an opportunity to make exceptions with that.  Mr. Cordonnier said he thinks they do.  Due to the 

circumstances, if you show good, sound, reasonable judgement and fairness he thinks it could be  

upheld.  Mr. Clinger asked Mr. Scanlon if he knew the height of the buildings on Front Street.  

Ms. Scanlon said he doesn’t remember now, but they are less than 50 foot.   

 

Mr. Cordonnier noted that we cannot put conditions on zoning.  That is illegal. 

 

Mr. Thomas asked for clarification on the greenspace that was mentioned earlier.  In the R-3 

zoning, the maximum lot coverage under roof is 50%.  That does not include driveways, patios, 

etc.  In M-2 the maximum lot coverage is 40% impervious area including the buildings, parking, 

drives and all.  Mr. Cordonnier stated that that is correct.  So, there is more greenspace required 

with the Multi-Family use than what you could end up with in Single Family.   

 

Mayor Mihalik said that in thinking about what the neighbors are saying and thinking about 

compromise, the heights of the building may be one thing.  Maybe there is a give and take on 

density that would be more palatable to residents.  She asked the developer if they have taken a 

look at that or evaluated M-1.  Mr. Scanlon said he doesn’t think they plan on going the 

maximum permitted.  Mr. DeArment asked if M-1 is a deal breaker.  Mr. Scanlon said he thinks 

it would be.   
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Dan Clinger asked if the townhomes would be 2 or 3 bedrooms.  Tony Scanlon replied that they 

would be 2 bedroom with 2 ½ baths, relatively high end.  Pat Walters asked about front setbacks 

and if there might be any plans to widen Adams Street a little.  She stated that many residents on 

Adams don’t have off street parking.  Mr. Scanlon stated that setbacks are relative to the public 

right of way line.   He said he believes the sidewalks are right behind the curb in that area.  There 

is posted no parking on that side of the street he believes.  They do not plan on any street parking 

for the tenants.  It will provided on site as required.   Ms. Scrimshaw stated that the Western 

Avenue side would have a 40’ setback, Adams and Putnam would have 25’ from the right-of-

way.   

 

Jim Gould stated that he owns three (3) homes on Putnam Street (721, 729 and 837).  His 

concern is with where traffic will exit.  He would hope it would not be on Putnam Street.  Right 

now they are dealing with a lot of traffic going through an alley near his properties.  If there was 

an exit there for apartments it would make it worse.  Mr. Scanlon replied that in their preliminary 

discussions, they did not feel it made sense to have any access to Putnam Street.   Mr. Gould said 

he does not know how a planning commission can make an informed decision on something like 

this without some type of sketch showing where buildings or drives may be, how much 

greenspace there will be, etc.   Mr. Gould asked about a parcel on the site that had been state 

owned property.   Tony Scanlon replied that that was actually deeded to the City at one time to 

allow them to put trailers on the site.  He stated there was a reversionary clause in the deed that 

when that use ceased it was reverted back to its original condition.  The deed he has does not 

reflect other ownership.  It was all in the Bishop’s name for St. Michael’s.   Mr. Gould said that 

his properties at 721 and 729 Putnam both abut the alley and he would not want any drives 

coming out behind those homes.  Ms. Scrimshaw asked Mr. Scanlon if there was any intention of 

putting any traffic from the development into the alley.  Mr. Scanlon replied no.  

 

Matt Cordonnier commented that if someone comes in for a zone change and shows a plan 

saying this is what the will do, it gets changed based on that, and then they turn around and do 

something completely opposite.  The M-2 district is a very narrow classification.  In the 

commercial district, there is a great range of uses allowed.  An applicant requests C-2 saying 

they are going to build a new mall, everyone thinks that is great and the City approves the 

zoning, but they are under no obligation to follow through with that plan.  In the M-2, you pretty 

much know what you can get.   We cannot legally hold anyone to a preliminary sketch that they 

show us.   

 

Brian Thomas clarified that we cannot require details at this time, but once they are zoned and 

want to build, then they have to come back to Planning Commission and have all the details to be 

reviewed.  Mr. Cordonnier stated that the neighbors would be notified again for that review.  The 

sign will go back up on the property again.   

 

Michelle Landis, 823 Adams Street, stated she is not in favor of this.  She said she does not think 

there has been enough thought given to the amount of traffic.  She stated she travels daily from 

Adams Street four blocks to Front Street.  Depending on the time she leaves it can take her 20 

minutes to get there.  She said she was very surprised to see that the fire department had no 

comment on this item.  Things are so stacked up on Main Cross, Western and Sandusky.  People 

fly through the alleys, you cannot get out.   
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If you need to get an emergency vehicle through there, there will be substantial delays at times.  

Any type of delay in fighting a fire is going to put more of the neighborhood at risk.   She said 

she doesn’t know if Matt Pickett can tell them how fast a fire grows by minute.   Cars are backed 

up on Main Cross all the way back to I-75 sometimes.  Even if people want to get out of the way 

for an emergency vehicle, there is no way they can at times.   Ms. Landis said it doesn’t matter if 

it’s 22 or 35 units, you will add substantially to this problem.   Getting out on Western Avenue 

will be a problem for anyone living there.  As a long time resident, she has seen issues with 

emergencies and this will only make it much worse.  Ms. Landis added that since the 2007 flood, 

she has two sump pumps that run constantly.  She doesn’t see how some type of partial basement 

parking could work.   

 

Mr. Gould stated that during the flood, at the sewer grate near the corner of the alley had water 

just beginning to come into the street.  Even though they are not in the flood zone, the sewers 

and storm water drains were backing up.  Glessner was already under water at the time.  This 

whole area is marginally at the flood zone.   

 

Matt Cordonnier clarified for the group that what the Planning Commission does today is a 

recommendation to City Council.  City Council ultimately makes final decision on the zoning.  

That is done over three readings at City Council.  It was asked when this will start.  Ms. 

Scrimshaw suggested checking the City’s website for the agendas of Council.  The abutting 

owners will get notification for the public hearing which is whenever the third reading takes 

place.   

 

Dan Clinger commented that the options are that you see the property lay undeveloped and 

unmaintained for decades.  He said his preference may be to see R-3 zoning instead of M-1 or 

M-2.  Do we want to see this develop or see it sit idle?  No one has presented any other plans.  

Dan DeArment said it is complicated by the general traffic problem.  He asked how much a 

solution with the railroad might help the situation.   Brian Thomas replied that he cannot say that 

that will make it better.  Mayor Mihalik said that things are very complicated right now with I-75 

construction, the closure of Lima Avenue and just the fact that the City is growing.  When exits 

are closed for any given amount of time things are exasperated.  It is hard to generalize normal 

traffic in this area right now.  It even goes back to when Marathon was under construction and 

shuttling people back and forth.  Nothing has been normal back to that time.  Once construction 

is done, there should be an improved traffic condition, but as Brian said, we can’t determine for 

certain how it will pan out.   Ms. Mihalik stated that we have had more multi-family projects 

brought to this commission in the last 18 months than we’ve ever had.  There is a market for it.  

There is a potential 140 units be looked at for downtown.  This seems to be where the market is 

trending.  Young professionals seem to prefer to rent now rather than buy.  Mayor Mihalik said 

she is excited about infill development.  It is good for the City because there is existing 

infrastructure there, there is not a need for the City to extend it.  We definitely have a need for 

housing.  The two things on their mind right now in order for us to be a viable community are 

housing and people.   
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The comment was made that a gentleman doesn’t disagree that we need development.  He 

questioned why when there was the old Whiskey Venue property available down on Main Cross, 

which had more acreage, would be more suited for this type of development, and was half the 

price of this one, why they wouldn’t have tried putting their 22-35 units there.  He said it had 

sold recently and they probably only got $150,000 for it.  Now we want to jam this down in a 

residential area.   

 

Pat Walters asked if this could be tabled until they can give us a drawing of some type to look at.  

Ms. Mihalik said we can’t require them to bring in a plan.  Ms. Walters said she understands that 

we can’t hold them to anything.  She knows there have been times when an item was tabled.   

Mr. Cordonnier said that if we were at the site plan stage and there were significant concerns, we 

could table it and say we need to work out these issues before approval.  With a rezoning, he is 

not sure how that would work.   

 

Mr. Gould stated that once the zoning is done and they meet all the conditions, there isn’t much 

the City can do, correct?   If they are doing something that is allowed, they can’t deny them or 

they will have a law suit.  If you have approved the zoning, you have approved them to build 

according to the regulations.  Mr. Cordonnier responded that if they are zoned multi-family, they 

can build multi-family.   According to the Planning Commission rules in the zoning code, the 

Commission has discretion.  They are not required to approve the maximum density or intensity 

of the allowed use.  The Commission can also determine if a specified use is appropriate for the 

site.  They can add, subtract, or substitute any condition of approval.  At the time of rezoning we 

cannot say that “we will rezone you on condition that you only build no more than 15 units”.   

They could take that to court and win in five minutes.  At the time of site plan review, the 

Commission has the ability to use their discretion to place conditions or limit size, etc.  Just 

because the code says you can build x amount of units, does not mean the Planning Commission 

has to allow to build that number.   

 

Tom Shindeldecker commented that when a zoning petition comes to Council, it is never passed 

without going for the three full readings.  He stated that if it is on the agenda for December 18, 

they don’t have to be there to protect their interest because it will be on the agenda for both 

meetings in January.   

 

Tony Scanlon said that hearing the comments in the audience, he wants to state that they are 

conscious of their concerns:  the access, the height of the buildings, parking.  They certainly 

want to enhance the neighborhood and not do anything to harm it.   His partner, Mr. Vorst has 

been building custom homes in Findlay since 1980.   They certainly do not want to do something 

they can’t be proud of.   
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MOTION 

Dan DeArment made a motion to recommend approval to Findlay City Council of 

PETITION FOR ZONING AMENDMENT #ZA-16-2018 filed to rezone Lots 1889 through 

1894 in the Portz Addition and Lots 1369 through 1376 in the Jones & Adams Addition 

from R-3 Single Family High Density to M-2 Multiple Family High Density. (Old St. 

Michael School property on Adams Street). 

 

2nd: Brian Thomas 

 

VOTE:  Yay (4) Nay (1) Abstain (0) 

 

 

 

 

3.   APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL REVIEW #SR-02-2018 filed by Bruce Baker, 826 

Washington Street Apt. 204, Findlay to operate a Boutique Movie Theater in a Multi-

Family building.  A garage addition, fencing and possible carports are also proposed. 

 

CPC STAFF 

General Information 

This request is located on the northeast corner of Washington Street and Marshall Street.  It is 

zoned M-2 Multiple Family.  To the north is also zoned M-2.  To the south, east and west is 

zoned R-3 Single Family High Density.  A portion of the north end of the lot is in the 100-year 

flood plain.  The City of Findlay Land Use Plan designates the area as Single Family Small Lot. 

 

Parcel History 

This site was originally Adams elementary school.  In 2003, this was approved as an RDO 

(Residential Development Option).  When the new zoning code was adopted in 2012, the RDO’s 

were made obsolete and it was converted to R-3 Zoning to match the surrounding area.  In 

November, 2017 the site was rezoned to M-2 Multiple Family to bring it back into compliance 

with the intended use. 

 

Staff Analysis 

The applicant has submitted for a Special Review.  This means that no formal action is required 

of City Planning Commission today.  The main objective is to get feedback that will allow the 

applicant to decide if he wants to pursue a formal site plan application.   

 

There are a couple of additions that the owner would like to do on the property.  One is a single 

car garage at the front of the building.   It appears that it will fall within the 25’ required front 

yard setback.   

 

They are also requesting to place a fence in the front yard.  By the letter of the code, a fence is 

permitted up to 36” in height within a front yard.  The applicant will have to keep the fence no 

higher than 36” in that 25’ required front yard.  The fence in the front yard setback must also be 

50% open.  (Something like a picket fence)  He proposes that it get taller beyond that point going 

up to the maximum allowed of 8 feet. 
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Another fence is proposed on the rear property line between this property and the Alexander 

Place development.  This will also have to be 50% open and no more than 36” high for the first 

25’ from Marshall Street. 

 

A section of roof is proposed on the east side.  It is stated that this is only to help a drainage issue 

where two roofs meet and it continues to leak.  Will there be anything under this roof? 

 

At the rear of the building (north side), it appears that a carport or garage area is being added to 

serve the dual purpose of using the roof area as decks for the upper level.   

 

A request to operate a “boutique” theater in the building is also for consideration.  The applicant 

states in his narrative that he wishes to invoke a mixed use of the property.  In certain categories 

of the zoning code, mixed uses are permitted.   The Multi-Family districts do not list any types of 

mixed uses as permitted or conditional.  The Conditional Use section in Staff’s interpretation, 

means only that items such as daycare facilities, churches, schools, nursing homes, etc. could be 

approved to be constructed in an area zoned M-2 as long as they meet any conditions that 

Planning Commission deems necessary.  Mixing Commercial Recreation within a multi-family 

building is not permitted in our interpretation. 

 

ENGINEERING 

No Comment 

 

FIRE PREVENTION 

If a sprinkler system is applicable for the facility, the site plan shall show the proposed 

underground fire line. 

Apply for all necessary permits with Wood County Building Department. 

 

DISCUSSION 

Mr. Baker confirmed that there is a room under that new roof area where the leaks are occurring.  

 

Brian Thomas asked if he is correct in assuming that the proposed garage is to be tucked up front 

with a new driveway onto Washington.  Mr. Baker replied yes.  He pointed out a wide sidewalk 

and said that is basically where the driveway would go.  He stated it would be built to mimic the 

existing building.  He pointed to the apartment area that he lives in.  He stated that his wife has 

MS and this would provide a way for her to get in and out to the car easier as her disease 

progresses.  Dan DeArment asked if it would be possible to put the garage in that building.  He 

said he is concerned about how this will look.   Mr. Baker stated that that was the gymnasium 

when it was a school.  It is already an apartment and he lives in it.  That would mean parking the 

car in his living room.  He said that the majority of it will be tucked in the corner with only a 

small portion sticking out and a single garage door.   Dan Clinger stated that when he looked at it 

on site, he would be eliminating his front door.  Mr. Baker pointed out the doorway toward the 

north end of the building.  There are other apartments beside his and they can all be entered at 

that door and walking down a hallway.  Mr. Clinger asked if those apartments are complete.  Mr. 

Baker replied that they were finished and inhabited prior to him purchasing the building.  He is 

in the process of recommissioning them.  The roof was in poor condition and caused water 

damage.  He has replaced the roof and gutted the other units.   
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Mayor Mihalik asked about the concerns of operating a movie theater in a residential area.  Mr. 

Baker said that perhaps he doesn’t want to do that now.  He explained the layout of the original 

four-room schoolhouse.  There have 16-foot ceilings.  The prior owner had started work on these 

units and stopped.  He has been in the audiovisual business the last 30 years, he has a lot of 

connections through a daughter working for Warner Brothers.  His son-in-law works for Epic 

Records and a daughter-in-law is a concert violinist.  Therefore, they have many connections 

with the entertainment field.  The idea is for a small 35-seat theater to show independent films.  

Would possibly have some directors come to speak to a group and things like that.  It would also 

give him a place to showcase work he does.   

 

Dan Clinger asked if the garage is constructed where it is shown if it falls within the setback 

requirements.   Ms. Scrimshaw stated that the drawing did show it just inside the 25’ required 

front yard.  Mr. Clinger asked if the new roof added square footage.  Mr. Baker explained how 

the other roofs were repaired and replaced and this area just seems to still have issues so it was 

suggested to him to create a roof area that will help shed off the water.  There is already a room 

below it.   

 

Mr. DeArment asked about the carports on the back and if they are going to be decks for the 

upper level also.  Mr. Baker explained that there are two doors on the back of the building that 

are 7 or 8 feet off the ground.  There had been an old steel staircase there.  He proposes to put a 

deck area there to give access out the back door and also serve as covered parking spots.  Mr. 

DeArment asked if there could be garage doors put on these to conceal all the stuff behind the 

building that is everywhere.   Mr. Baker agreed that the site has no storage and he hopes that the 

garage will provide him the place to keep mowers, etc.  He had intended to leave the back as 

more of a carport, but if desirable to new tenants, it could become garages later.     

 

Jackie Schroeder stated that with the information they have now, she doesn’t have a big issue 

with any of the residential related development he is suggesting.   She thinks the theater is a cool 

idea but doesn’t know if she is for it in the type of neighborhood here.  Mr. Baker stated that this 

was a school, it was a learning environment.  He intended to use one small part of it as a learning 

environment.  People that are interested in film or music, like his daughter could perform there.  

He has a lot of audio equipment that would make this an awesome room.  It would be something 

unique.  People could meet and learn from directors, etc. This is something you normally only 

see in large cities.  Mr. Clinger said it would be unique, but he would have to demonstrate that he 

has all the parking required and other things.  He said he could perhaps support it if all the site 

requirements could be met as well as any additional State Building Code requirements.  Mr. 

Baker said he is zoned M-2 and there is a stipulation in there for entertainment, but it doesn’t say 

what that is.  One of his reasons for being here is to get more information on what that means.  

He stated that the parking available on site is quite large.  The building was used as City offices 

at one time, it was a school of course.  He doesn’t know how many parking spaces there are.  Mr. 

Clinger stated that right now each housing unit requires three.  Ms. Scrimshaw agreed that the 

way the code is now 2 ½ spaces per unit plus 1 for every two units is the standard.  Mr. Baker 

stated that there are five units now and he is permitted another six.   
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Todd Richard commented that the bottom line with this is that he cannot imagine that he will be 

doing anything that is too out of hand that will upset the tenants.  Whether it’s the parking 

situation or the noise, they won’t be tenants for long if it is too disruptive.   Mr. Baker stated that 

he lives there himself, so he wouldn’t do anything to disrupt his living conditions either.   

 

Mayor Mihalik said she applauds Mr. Baker for taking something that is unique and trying to use 

it in a great way.  She stated that she is still having a hard time understanding how all of this fits 

together, what it looks like with a garage added, etc.   Perhaps working with the Staff more, 

working with an architect, perhaps getting some kind of visuals that show us better what you are 

trying to do.  That will help us make an informed decision.  There are zoning issues, use changes, 

traffic patterns, and all of those things and it’s really hard just looking at this simple sketch to 

envision what it is that you see.  Mr. Baker said he understands.  Today he was really looking for 

some definition of what the entertainment listing in the code meant.  Whether what he has in 

mind falls into that classification or whether he should just go with the housing project.   

 

Mayor Mihalik asked Mr. Richard if he can put the garage on the front.  Todd Richard stated that 

they had talked about that in regard to setbacks and the density factor also.   They talked about 

access.  They sketched it on the plan and it will fit.  He is probably already over the current 

standard for impermeable area.  The remedy would be a variance.   

 

Matt Cordonnier replied that in terms of the theater the biggest issue that Staff had is that Multi-

family does not have allowance for mixed use.  Recreational facility is listed under Conditional 

Use.  Mr. Cordonnier said he doesn’t see a theater as being considered a Restricted Commercial 

Recreational use.  In this district he would think things like soccer fields or basketball courts are 

what is intended.  The hurdle we have to cross is how do we get a mixed use of multi-family and 

a theater to work in M-2.  Mr. Cordonnier said he thought we had some feedback from 

neighbors.  Ms. Scrimshaw said there were some phone calls inquiring about what is happening 

there.  Some residents were not even aware that the building was multi-family.  There was 

concern expressed about traffic and the potential disruption of the quiet neighborhood with the 

theater.   

 

Dan Clinger asked if they had decided on 35 seats by what actually fits in the space.  Mr. Baker 

said that in the photos he included in his application, showing seats with a small table area for 

taking notes.  Someone could be teaching software, taking business notes, etc.  For a film 

viewing it allows for a place to set a drink.   He said with the space he has available, it worked 

out to the six rows he showed with booths.  The seats would recline also.   It’s more of an 

upscale home theater on steroids.   

 

Brian Thomas asked about the idea of table for food.  That had not been mentioned before.  Will 

there be food for sale?  Mr. Baker replied maybe just the usual movie fare, no restaurant for sure.   

 

Mr. Baker said he needs an answer on the garage as soon as possible.  Mr. Cordonnier stated that 

the garage would not need to come back to Planning Commission.  He can see zoning about that.  

The theater is the issue that would have to come to the Commission.  Mr. Baker asked what the 

general consensus is on the theater. 
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Dan Clinger said he would be open to that providing he can meet all the site requirements.  He 

said it is not really defined in the code, but with a little creativity, perhaps we could work with 

that.  Dan DeArment said he concurred.   

 

MOTION 

No motion required for Special Review 

 

VOTE:  No vote required. 

 

 

 

 

4.  APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-22-2018 filed by Hancock County 

ADAMHS Board, 438 Carnahan Avenue, Findlay for a four unit apartment to be located at 

2475 Crystal Avenue. 

 

CPC STAFF 

General Information 

This request is located on the east side of Crystal Avenue.  It is zoned M-2 Multiple Family.  

Land to the north in Marion Township is zoned R-3 Multi-Family.  To the east and south is 

zoned M-2 Multiple-Family High Density in the City of Findlay.  To the west is zoned R-2 Two 

Family Residential in Marion Township. It is not located within the 100-year flood plain.  The 

City of Findlay Land Use Map designates the area as Multi-Family. 

 

Parcel History 

The site is vacant.  This was once proposed as the location for the second Hanco Ambulance 

building.  Blanchard Valley Health System purchased the land from Hanco in 2015.  They 

applied to change the zoning to Multi-Family in October, 2018 in order to allow ADAMHS to 

build this facility. 

 

Staff Analysis 

The applicant is proposing to construct a 4-unit, 3219 square foot, single story apartment 

building.  The site is small and has odd angles which make it somewhat difficult to develop. 

 

The front and side setbacks of the building meet the code standards.  However, the rear yard 

requirement is 30’ and the plans show 13’ at the rear of the building.  The parking lot setback 

requirement is 10’ and it is shown at only 5’ from the right-of-way line. 

 

Required parking is another issue with this site.  The plans only show 5 spaces (one of which is 

handicapped).  The current requirement of the code would calculate to 12 spaces for four (4) 

living units.  The tenants may or may not have their own transportation, but if each does, all the 

spaces will be occupied.  To look at the site construction sheet (C2.0) you would assume there 

could be space to squeeze in a couple more spots.  However, on the next sheet (C3.0) the swales 

are shown and there is no area to spare for more parking.   
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The applicants have calculated the lot coverage at 43.3%, which is slightly over the 40% 

maximum allowed.  With the surrounding uses and the open areas immediately abutting this 

parcel from the Crystal Glen development, this slight overage will not be noticeable. 

 

All of the items listed above are going to be considered at the BZA meeting tonight for 

variances. 

 

The trash area is located on the north end of the parking lot.  It is surrounded by vinyl fence 

which we assume is a solid privacy type.  There is landscaping around the enclosure also. 

 

There is no signage proposed for the site.  There is no exterior pole lighting proposed either.  

Elevation drawings show a peak height of 20’-3”.  The exterior finish will be vinyl siding and 

brick veneers. 

 

The landscaping plan shows adequate plantings along the front of the drive and parking areas by 

the street.  Trees and shrubs are clustered at the front of the building.  No screening is required 

on the property lines as all the surrounding uses are the same zoning classification. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends approval of APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-22-2018 

filed by Hancock County ADAMHS for a four unit apartment to be located at 2475 Crystal 

Avenue subject to the following conditions: 

 BZA approval of variances on setbacks, parking spaces and lot coverage 

 

ENGINEERING 

Access –  

Will be from a new drive coming off of Crystal Ave.  The new drive is shown with a 50 ft. curb 

cut continuing back to a parking lot that is proposing a total of 5 parking stalls. 

 

Sanitary Sewer –  

The sanitary sewer lateral is proposed to come out of the south side of the building, and connect 

to the existing lateral.  The City advises the owner/contractor to make sure the existing lateral is 

in good working shape before making the connection. 

 

Waterline –  

The plans are proposing two new waterline taps coming from the west side of the building and 

tapping on the existing 12-inch waterline with a domestic and fire protection line. 

 

Stormwater Management – 

Detention calculations have been submitted with the plans.  The plans are proposing a detention 

pond on the north and south side of the property. 

 

MS4 Requirements –  

The amount of erodible material that will be disturbed will be less than one acre so the site will 

not be required to comply with the City of Findlay’s Erosion & Sediment Control Ordinance. 
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Recommendations:  

 Approval of the Site Plan 

 

Following Permits are Needed Before Construction Can Start: 

 

Waterline Permit (Fire & Domestic) -  2 total 

Sanitary Sewer Reconnect-   1 total 

Storm Sewer Permit-    1 total 

Drive/ Curb Cut Permit (50 LF) -  1 total 

Sidewalk Permit (140’x 4’) -   1 total 

 

 

FIRE PREVENTION 

Apply for all necessary permits with Wood County Building Department 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends approval of APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-22-2018 

filed by Hancock County ADAMHS for a four unit apartment to be located at 2475 Crystal 

Avenue subject to the following conditions: 

 BZA approval of variances on setbacks, parking spaces and lot coverage 

 Apply for all necessary permits with Wood County Building Department 

 

 

DISCUSSION 

Dan DeArment asked why they feel they do not need any more parking.  Brett Gies stated that 

they have studied the site from every angle imaginable trying to fit as much as possible on there.  

More parking will increase the lot coverage and decrease storage for detention runoff.  Mr. 

DeArment asked if this is enough parking for the people that will be there.  Precia Stuby replied 

that programmatically this is designed to serve pregnant women who are struggling with 

substance abuse.  There will be three apartments for women who are pregnant or immediately 

following delivery and one for an on-site supervisor.  There are no couples permitted.  There will 

only be the possibility of four drivers living there at any time.  Mr. DeArment asked about 

visitors.  Where would they park?  I believe this is a parking problem.   

 

Jackie Schroeder asked if there is any way to expand some of the detention in a different way, or 

do some underground detention, that might make room for a couple of spaces up front.   Dan 

Stone said he thinks they can do that, but then it increases lot coverage some also.  There is a 

variance request no matter what.  Ms. Schroeder said that looking at the roadway, of course there 

is no on street parking area.  So the site needs something for visitors.  She said she would rather 

trade that off for the increase in lot coverage.   

 

Todd Richard said that he also would consider what if in ten years this is not the use and now 

they are a traditional apartment complex.  Brett Gies replied that part of the funding that they 

received from the State of Ohio requires them to take out a 30-year mortgage on this and requires 

them to provide these services for the duration of that time.   
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Mr. DeArment asked Mr. Stone how they could fix the drainage.  Mr. Stone said it is minimal.  

He said there is enough greenspace to work with.  They were trying to make these more gradual.  

They could be shaped up to be more of a pond and take up less space.  He feels it would be an 

easy fix.   

 

Mr. DeArment commented that the variance in the back is significant.  It is 17 feet.   Jackie 

Schroeder said the plan does give a good vision of how far the other buildings are away from 

this.   Todd Richard said you can almost imagine this as a continuation of the apartments 

complex beside it.  As Jackie said, there is good building separation even though it does crowd 

the rear lot line.   He said that is something his office took into consideration on the variance 

request.   

 

Precia Stuby asked if there is a recommended number of parking spaces the Commission wants 

to see.  Ms. Mihalik replied that as many as they can make fit.  Dan Stone commented that he 

thinks they can get 3 or possibly 4 to work.   

 

MOTION 

Lydia Mihalik made a motion to approve APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-

22-2018 filed by Hancock County ADAMHS for a four unit apartment to be located at 2475 

Crystal Avenue subject to the following conditions: 

 BZA approval of variances on setbacks, parking spaces and lot coverage 

 Apply for all necessary permits with Wood County Building Department 

 

2nd: Dan DeArment  

 

VOTE:  Yay (5) Nay (0) Abstain (0) 

 

 

5.   APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-23-2018 filed by Map Properties of 

Findlay, LLC, 225 Stanford Pkwy., Findlay for a 7,810 square foot expansion to the 

industrial building located at 227 Stanford Pkwy. 

 

CPC STAFF 

General Information 

This request is located on the north side of a private street on the east side of Stanford Parkway.  

It is zoned I-1 Light Industrial.  All surrounding parcels are also zoned I-1.  It is not located 

within the 100-year flood plain.  The City of Findlay Land Use Map designates the area as 

Industrial. 

 

Parcel History 

The site consists of two platted lots.  Lot 2 on the west side of the site houses the current 

structure. 

 

Staff Analysis 

The applicant is proposing to construct a 7810 square foot addition to the east of the current 

building.   
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The original building was constructed when this property was part of a PUD (Planned Unit 

Development).  The private drive was a part of that PUD and different setbacks were allowed.  

These PUD’s were rendered obsolete in 2012.  The Industrial zoning has a clause which permits 

an existing building line to be followed on additions to a structure.  For that reason, the rear line 

of the proposed building is allowed to continue from the existing structure.  The front setback is 

50’ in the code.   The new building is shown to come out to about 27’ from the front property 

line.  On the east side, the edge of the building is only 19.78’ from that property line instead of 

the 30’ required.  As far as we know, the applicant has not applied for any variances with BZA. 

 

From the floor plan submitted, it appears the addition is a warehouse.  The plan states that there 

will not be more than 5 employees on a shift.  Parking is based on 1.1 space per employee.  Six 

spaces are thus required and the plan shows six in front of the existing building.   

 

There is no signage proposed or any indication of new lighting.  

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends approval of APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-23-2018 

filed by Map Properties for a 7,810 square foot expansion to the industrial building located 

at 227 Stanford Pkwy. subject to the following conditions: 

 Compliance with front and side yard setbacks or obtaining appropriate variances 

from BZA 

 

ENGINEERING 

Access –  

Site has one point of access along a private drive off Stanford Parkway. 

 

Sanitary Sewer –  

Will be extended from the existing building. 

 

Waterline –  

Will be extended from the existing building. 

 

Stormwater Management – 

The plans are proposing on site detention in the form of underground storage.  Detention 

calculations of the underground storage have been provided. 

 

MS4 Requirements –  

The amount of erodible material that will be disturbed will be less than one acre so the site will 

not be required to comply with the City of Findlay’s Erosion & Sediment Control Ordinance. 

    

Recommendations:  

 Approval of the Site Plan 

 

Following Permits are needed before Construction Can Start: 

 

-No permits are needed as conditions shown in the plans. 
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FIRE PREVENTION 

Apply for all necessary permits with Wood County Building Department 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends approval of APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-23-2018 

filed by Map Properties for a 7,810 square foot expansion to the industrial building located 

at 227 Stanford Pkwy. subject to the following conditions: 

 Compliance with front and side yard setbacks or obtaining appropriate variances 

from BZA 

 

 

DISCUSSION 

Todd Richard stated that he does not consider the “front yard” mentioned as a front yard because 

it does not abut a public right-of-way.   He stated that he doesn’t think that BZA needs to address 

that.  He said if you would look at this as one large lot with infill, and they meet setbacks from 

the perimeter property line, and the public right-of-way, that is all they need to do.   

 

Judy Scrimshaw commented that her opinion was based on the fact that they are platted lots and 

that is their front property line.  Todd Richard said not by definition.  Dan Stone said they are 

submitting a BZA application for those variances.   

 

Matt Cordonnier noted that the attorney from the neighboring property had contacted him.  They 

have no concerns about any variances.  There was some concern about the minimum required 

separation between industrial buildings.  In some cases that is as much as 60 feet.  The concern 

was that if a variance was granted here, it could limit them on how close they could build.  Mr. 

Cordonnier spoke with a plan reviewer at Wood County Building Department.   He stated that in 

most situations, that 60 feet would not be required.  The closer they get to a property line the 

more is required to fireproof and fire rate their building and the same goes for the property next 

door.  Mr. Cordonnier said he would consider having the Planning Commission add some type of 

condition of approval that the applicant get some confirmation from Wood County that their 

building will not affect how close the neighbor can build to the property line.  Dan Stone 

responded that during the original design, the applicant had approached the owner to the east for 

some easements.  They could not work those out, so they reconfigured the east end of the 

building to where they can get within 15 feet of the property line.  Wood County will not 

approve a plan if they need additional easements.   Mr. Cordonnier said it looks like this is being 

worked on.  He requested a copy of something be sent to Mr. Richard and himself from Wood 

County.  Mr. Stone stated that he intends to have a copy in zoning address file to cover that.  Mr. 

Cordonnier stated that Staff does not have any issue with any variances that may be required as 

long as they don’t infringe on the property rights of the neighboring lot.   

 

Dan DeArment asked if shortening the building is a deal breaker.  Mr. Stone replied that it all 

goes back to what they need for the operation.  It would limit what they do and not provide the 

amount of room needed.  They originally wanted to go within five feet of the property line, so 

they have already compromised to this point.   
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Dan Clinger asked if they will need to do any more with fire rating on the north side of the 

building with it encroaching into the normal setback.   Mr. Stone said he didn’t think so.  The 

building already exists.  Matt Pickett stated that Wood County would determine this according to 

classification of the use.  Either a firewall or sprinkler system would be the possible solutions 

based on their determination. 

 

MOTION 
Dan Clinger made a motion to approve APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN REVIEW #SP-23-

2018 filed by Map Properties for a 7,810 square foot expansion to the industrial building 

located at 227 Stanford Pkwy. subject to the following conditions: 

 Compliance with front and side yard setbacks or obtaining appropriate variances 

from BZA 

 The owner gets confirmation from Wood County that their building variance will 

not infringe on the neighbor to the east’s property rights to locate any new structure 

 

2nd: Dan DeArment 

 

VOTE:  Yay (5) Nay (0) Abstain (0) 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 

 

 

______________________________   ______________________________ 

Lydia L. Mihalik      Brian Thomas, P.E., P.S. 

Mayor        Service Director 
 




